WO/AC/14/2 Rev.
page 7

	WIPO
	[image: image1.png]



	E

WO/AC/14/2 Rev.

ORIGINAL:  English

DATE:  September 21, 2009

	WORLD  INTELLECTUAL  PROPERTY  ORGANIZATION

	GENEVA


WIPO AUDIT COMMITTEE

Fourteenth Meeting

Geneva, August 18 to 21, 2009

REPORT

adopted by the WIPO Audit Committee

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Paragraph(s)

Introduction ………………………………………………………………………………1 & 2

Agenda Items

Item 1:
Update of the Strategic Realignment Program
3 to 15
A. Voluntary Separation Program….……………………………….4 to 7
B. Revision of the Staff Regulations and Rules
8 to 10
C. Update on IPSAS 
12 to 15
Item 2:
New Construction Project
16 to 23
Item 3:
Internal Control……………………………………………...….……24 to 32
A. Internal Audit Reports
…………………………………………26 to 30
(a) Report on Investigations…………………………26 to 30
(b) Report on Payroll………………………………...31 to 33
(c) Report on the Travel and Mission Support…………….34
B. Validation of the Program Performance Report ………………35 to 36
C. Ethics and Integrity…………………………………………….35 to 36
D. WIPO Risk Registers for the New Construction Project………35 to 36
E. Internal Control Gap Assessment ……………………………..35 to 36
Item 4:
Meeting with the Ombudsman ad the Staff Council…………………37 to 40
Item 5:
Assessment of the Work and Operations of the 

WIPO Audit Committee……………………………………………..41 to 46
Item 6:
Other Matters………………………………………………………...47 to 52
Annex I:
Agenda Adopted by the Committee

Annex II:
List of Documents

INTRODUCTION

 AUTONUM  
The fourteenth meeting of the WIPO Audit Committee (hereinafter referred to as “the Committee”) took place from August 18 to 21, 2009.  Present were Messrs. Pieter Zevenbergen (Chair), George Haddad (Vice Chair), Geoffrey Drage, Gong Yalin, Akuetey Johnson, Akeem Oladele, Khalil Issa Othman, Igor Shcherbak and Gian Piero Roz. 

 AUTONUM  
The Committee adopted the draft Agenda (Annex I).

AGENDA ITEM 1

UPDATE ON THE STRATEGIC REALIGNMENT PROGRAM

 AUTONUM  
The documents presented to the Committee under this item appear in Annex II of this report.  No overall presentation was made to the Committee on the Strategic Realignment program (SRP). Certain aspects only where dealt with, namely the Voluntary Separation Program (VSP); Revision of Staff Regulations and Rules (SRR); the Implementation of the International Public Sector Accounting Standards (ISPAS) and the New Carbon Neutrality Project.  A more comprehensive update on SRP is expected at the Committee’s next meeting in November 2009.
A.
Voluntary Separation Program (VSP)
 AUTONUM  
In the absence of the Director General, Mr. Francis Gurry, the Committee was pleased to meet with Mr. Naresh Prasad, Executive Director/Chef de Cabinet, Mr. Miguel Figuerola, Director, Human Resources Management Department, (HRMD), and Mr. Svein Arneberg, Deputy Director, HRMD, Ms. Chitra Narayanaswamy and Ms. Elizabeth March, Senior Advisors, and Mr. Alejandro Henning, Consultant.  A detailed presentation on the VSP was also provided to the Committee.
 AUTONUM  
Management introduced the documents issued for the WIPO Coordination Committee and the related Office Instruction issued after the approval of the Program by the Coordination Committee.  This was the first time the Committee was briefed on the program as such.  The Deputy Director, HRMD, provided information on the number and distribution by category, gender and nationality of the staff who had so far inquired about the program.  Such data are only indicative as there is the expectation that the large majority of the staff interested will decide whether to apply only a few days before the deadline of September 30, 2009, only.

Observations

 AUTONUM  
The Committee noted:

(a) The decision by the WIPO Coordination Committee that the Audit Committee exercises an oversight function over the implementation of the Program;

(b) That due to the timing of the program and the schedule and frequency of the AC meetings, the Committee will only be able to do a post facto review of the implementation of the Program;

(c) The fact that the program appeared to be well designed;

(d) The lack of detailed financial data in the report submitted to the WIPO Coordination Committee, including the availability of funds to support it, and of a preliminary analysis of the professional profile of the staff whose separation from WIPO would be most beneficial;

(e) That the program was aimed at cost-cutting and at introducing new skills needed by the Secretariat which were not yet available, but not at  reducing regular posts.  While a number of vacancies were expected to be filled with temporary staff a plan may have to be designed to facilitate the separation of temporary staff who, due to their contractual status, cannot be included in the current voluntary separation program;

(f) That currently there are in the Organization more that 150 personnel who have been working on short term contracts for between 5 and 12 years;

(g) That the program would lead to what are commonly known as “agreed terminations”, i.e. administrative measures agreed upon by the two parties, the staff member and the organization, and that it did not therefore granted any right to one of the parties concerned;
(h) That the VSP evaluation group must ensure a transparent and accountable process to meet the expectations that the program will raise in the staff who decided to apply;

(i) That the final decision rests within the discretionary power of the Director General 
Recommendation
 AUTONUM  
The Committee recommends that the criteria that will be the basis for the analysis of the applications by the VSP evaluation group be drafted and published as soon as possible to ensure consistent assessments of the applications.

B.
Revision of the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules (SRR)
 AUTONUM  
The Committee heard short oral briefings supported by presentations by 
Messrs. Miguel Figuerola, Director, HRMD, Svein Arneberg, Deputy Director, HRMD,  and Mr. Alejandro Henning, Consultant, on the progress made on the revision of the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules (SRR).  An advance copy of the draft working document was received by the Committee in order to show the proposed changes between the current text of the SRR and the revised one.  The Committee was pleased to see the progress made in addressing such an important issue which was long overdue.
Observations
 AUTONUM  
The Committee noted, inter alia, that:

(a) As was successfully done in the case of the revision of the Financial Regulations and Rules (FRR), the Organization had decided to use as a basis the recently revised United Nations Staff Regulations and Rules;

(b) Plans had been made to develop a new Human Resources manual which would address more the procedural aspects of HR management;

(c) Progress was being made in the reform of the contracts in line with the trend in the UN system as a whole;

(d) The review took into consideration the changes required by the recent introduction of the Financial Regulations and Rules;

(e) The reform encompassed revised staff selection procedures to fulfill vacant posts;

(f) Attention was being given to enhancing staff management relations;

(g) The new SRR would include reinforced provisions in case of misconduct. 

(h) Attention had been given in the drafting to the gender issue;

(i) The presentation of the comparative table of proposed new SRR versus actual was difficult to read and that therefore it was difficult fully assess the essence of the changes.
 AUTONUM  
The Committee requests to be kept informed on an ongoing basis of the progress in this area and that a comprehensive plan be made highlighting, among others, the risks such a large project was expected to be confronted with. The Committee expects to be provided with a further and more extensive update of the matter to be discussed at its next meeting in November 2009.
Recommendation


The Committee recommends that:

 AUTONUM  
In view of the importance of the reform for the well being and conditions of the service of the staff, the progress of the project be accompanied by an extensive information strategy for all WIPO staff.  Further consultations with the Staff Council may be required on the staff selection procedures in order to ensure large staff understanding of the rationale of the procedures proposed.  

C.
Update on the International Public Sector Accounting Standards (IPSAS)
 AUTONUM  
The documents presented to the Committee under this item appear in Annex II of this report.
 AUTONUM  
The Committee was appraised verbally by Ms. Janice Cook Robbins, Head, Finance Services, Department of Finance, Budget and Program Management, General Affairs and Administration Sector, of progress being made and of the plans for implementation of the IPSAS) in 2010 and was informed that a report was being prepared on the Enterprise Resource Planning project (ERP).  The Committee regretted that no substantive report on IPSAS implementation had been submitted for its review.  This prevented it from analyzing the status of the project.
Observations

 AUTONUM  
The Committee noted that:

(a) Contrary to its recommendation made at the thirteenth meeting
 the Secretariat had not prepared and submitted a GANTT chart showing the phasing and interdependencies of the elements of the IPSAS implementation, with other elements of SRP, together with a record of expenditure against budget.

(b) The Organization was making plans for the closing of the accounts for the biennium 2008/9 following the United Nations System Accounting Standards (UNSAS);

(c) The new opening balances for the biennium 2010/2011 might be revised in the spring of 2010 based on IPSAS;

(d) Plans had been made to reconcile the physical inventory records currently maintained by Finance Services and the Organization and Material Resources Section, Building Division General Affairs and Administration Sector, for data conversion into the new system;

(e) Plans were being made for the IPSAS training using the modules prepared by the UN Common System IPSAS task force, and to address the issue of training in French pending the availability of training material in that language from the UN task force.

(f) The UN Common System IPSAS task force continues its normative work in consultation with all the UN System Organizations concerned, including WIPO.

(g) The information provided by the Chief Financial Officer concerning the security of the records related to the ERP/IPSAS project and the financial provisions made for IPSAS training.

(h) Document WO/PBC/14/6, “Progress report on the implementation of IT modules to establish compliance with the new Financial Regulations and Rules and IPSAS”, dated 30 July, had not been submitted nor presented to the Committee which had, therefore, been unable to consider it.

Recommendations

 AUTONUM  
The Committee recommends that:

(i)

As previously requested
, a detailed consolidated implementation plan, including a risk register log for the ERP/IPSAS projects be maintained and submitted to the AC at all of its meetings;
(ii)

Work be rapidly undertaken to identify the “data owners” of the various reference tables in the ERP system (salary scales, staffing table, rates of exchange etc….) that will be responsible and accountable for their contents and maintenance in the ERP system.

AGENDA ITEM 2
NEW CONSTRUCTION PROJECT

 AUTONUM  
The documents presented to the Committee under this Item appear in Annex II of this report.
 AUTONUM  
Information and explanations were provided to the Committee by Ms. Isabelle Boutillon, Secretary, Construction Committee; Mr. Alfio Favero, Consultant, New Construction Projects Section, Buildings Division, General Affairs and Administration Sector; and Mr. Jean-Daniel Fehr, Project Director General, Burckhardt+Partner S.A. (hereinafter referred as “the Pilot”).
Observations

 AUTONUM  
The Committee noted that good progress had apparently been made on the new office building where construction was now straightly ahead of target and where quality control of the concrete and structural elements was reported to be satisfactory.

 AUTONUM  
The Committee was advised that further the utilization of the “Provision for Miscellaneous and Unforeseen” to the extent of CHF 0,49 million had to be made in connection with the implementation of UN Headquarters Minimum Operational Security Standards (H‑MOSS) security measures.  Two particular matters were concerned:

(a) The specification for the blast proof internal walls required material, not available in Europe with commercial unit cost higher than for normal building supplies.  As a consequence higher unforeseen costs were incurred; and 
(b) Following consultation with the “Fondation des immeubles pour les organisations internationals” (FIPOI), part of the perimeter of the new building needed to be modified in order to meet the H-MOSS security standards and this, as consequence, increased the initial cost of the wall.
 AUTONUM  
Neither of these circumstances had been anticipated as specific risks for recording in either WIPO or the Pilot’s risks registers.  The Committee was further advised by the Pilot that during the complex fitting-out progress commencing shortly it was again possible that there would be further unforeseen costs but there was no reason at this stage to change the “Provision for miscellaneous and unforeseen”, the balance of which was now 
CHF 6,73 million out of the original provision of CHF 7,88 million.

 AUTONUM  
In order to gain further understanding of the implementation implications of UN H‑MOSS security measures for the construction projects and the rest of the WIPO campus an invitation would be extended by the Committee to Mr. Jan Van Hecke, Head, WIPO Safety and Security Coordination Service, General Affairs and Administration Sector, to brief the Committee at its next meeting in November 2009.

 AUTONUM  
Oversight Division (IAOD) and the external auditors on the New Construction project would be reviewed at the next meeting of the Committee in November 2009.

Observations

 AUTONUM  
With regard to the proposals for the New Conference Hall, he Committee noted that:
(a) The Secretariat had not yet looked at the cost consequences of deferring the project.

(b) The Secretariat had apparently prepared scenario analyses of the financial impact of the New Conference Hall on WIPO’s reserves and cash flow; but these had not been made available for the Audit Committee to review.  However, it appeared that projected running costs of the New Conference Hall and any income from letting the facilities had not yet been computed.

(c) Whereas it was recognized that there were advantages in WIPO committing now to undertaking the construction of the New Conference Hall in terms of continuity of management, continuity of the Pilot, and hence cost advantages of integrating the project with the existing new construction, at a time when the construction industry was short of work, it was not clear that due account had been taken of the impact of committing to constructing a New Conference Hall at the time when the private sector, the primary funding source for WIPO, was experiencing a significant economic recession.
(d) Apart from the essential granting of planning permission and the use of land, no financial or other direct contribution to the project was expected by the State of Geneva or other authorities of the hosting country. 
(e) In the context of environmental impact, the carbon footprint for the construction of the New Conference Hall and its continued running had not yet been computed.
AGENDA ITEM 3
INTERNAL CONTROL
 AUTONUM  
The documents presented to the Committee under this item appear in Annex II of this report.

 AUTONUM  
Information and explanations were provided to the Committee by Mr. Nick Treen, Director, IAOD concerning the reports on investigations and Payroll, and by Mr. Tuncay Efendioglu, Senior Auditor, IAOD concerning the report on Travel.
Internal Audit Reports 
(a)
Report on Investigations

 AUTONUM  
The Committee was informed that there were ongoing 28 cases of investigations. 
The Committee was further informed that some of them were handled by the office of the Director General and others by IAOD.  The information given to the Committee was not adequate to provide reasonable assurances that the investigations were independent, proceeding in a timely manner and conducted within the framework of an investigation policy and procedures.

 AUTONUM  
The Committee was informed that an investigation policy and manual will be ready by the end of 2009.  In the meantime guidelines
  on this matter constitute the framework under which the ongoing investigations had been conducted.  The Committee noted that these guidelines are not published within WIPO and as such the process lacks transparency and due process.
 AUTONUM  
The Committee recalled that this issue was the subject of lengthy discussions at its 12th and 13th meetings held on March 23-26, 2009 and June 8-11, respectively and even earlier at its meeting held on March 26-29, 2007 and recommendations on this issue were made 

 AUTONUM  
The Committee was dismayed to note that these recommendations were not addressed and accordingly reiterated its position.  It expects to be updated on this matter by the Secretariat at it next meeting in November 2009.

 AUTONUM  
The matter of the investigations was further discussed during the meeting of the Committee with the Ombudsman and the Staff Council representative (see below paragraphs 36 (k) and 37 (b)).
(b)
Report on Payroll in WIPO
 AUTONUM  
The Committee was briefed by Mr. Nick Treen, Director of the Internal Audit and Oversight Division (IOAD).  The audit finding and recommendations were discussed. 

 AUTONUM  
The Committee was informed that the work had been subcontracted to an outside contractor and that it did not cover all aspects of payroll. Particular attention had been given to the application of the flexitime and time and attendance systems. The findings seemed to indicate a lack of management controls, in particular as far as the flexitime system and usage of overtime funds. This may have lead to misuse of financial resources.  The revision of the Staff Regulations and Rules and the new ERP system may address some of these shortcomings. A new audit of payroll is planned for 2010 may address 

 AUTONUM  
For its next meeting to be held in November, 2009, the Committee decided to invite the Director, HRMD; the Director, IAOD; the Chief Financial Officer and the Chief Information Officer to review the follow up of the recommendations of the audit.
(c)
Report on the Travel and Mission Support in WIPO 

 AUTONUM  
The Audit Report reveals apparent cases of fraud and misuse of funds, which in the view of the Committee requires urgent action, if confirmed, including disciplinary measures.  The Committee expects to be updated on this matter at its next meeting in November 2009 and decided to invite the Assistant Director General, Administrative Support Services and General Assembly Affairs, the Chief Financial Officer (Controller), the Director, HRMD, the Director of IAOD and the Head, Travel and Mission Support Section, to review the follow up of the recommendations of the Payroll Audit.

Validation of the Program Performance Report (PPR), Ethics and Integrity;

WIPO Risk Registers for the New Construction Project and Internal Control Gap Assessment
 AUTONUM  
Issues related to the “Validation of the Program Performance Report 2008”, the “WIPO Integrity and Ethics System” and the “Internal Control Gap Assessment”, for which IAOD had submitted documents, could not be reviewed by the Committee due to changes in the timing of the Agenda Items and the unanticipated absence of the Director of IAOD.  They will be reviewed by the Committee at its next meeting in November 2009.
 AUTONUM  
The Committee also decided to address the Director of IAOD on the topic of internal control in general with particular reference to the guidelines for internal control in the public sector.  As there are no apparently no such standards in WIPO, this is likely to have an impact on the Gap Assessment Study.

AGENDA ITEM 4
MEETING WITH THE OMBUDSMAN AND STAFF COUNCIL REPRESENTATIVE
 AUTONUM  
The documents presented to the Committee under this item appear in Annex II of this report.
 AUTONUM  
The Committee heard a short oral briefing by Mr. Denis Mercer, Ombudsman, and Mr. Anil Sinha, representative of the Staff Council.  Discussions and exchange of views followed. 

Observations

 AUTONUM  
The Committee noted that:
a) the aim of the Ombudsman Office is to provide assistance in resolving in an informal manner employment related conflicts and grievances of individual staff members and temporary employees;

b) the terms of reference of the Ombudsman Office had been revised in June 2009;

c) The Ombudsman prepares annual reports to the Director General which are confidential;

d) About 250 staff members consulted with the Ombudsman over the past three years;

e) Contrary to other organizations, and in particular the United Nations Secretariat, no information is made available to Member States on conflict resolutions in the Organization, either informal or formal;

f) No consolidated information is currently available to staff members and temporary employees on the means available to them for conflict resolution, either formal or informal;

g) The Ombudsman had not been consulted as yet on the ongoing revision of the Staff Regulations and Rules;

h) The Staff Council had been consulted on both the Voluntary Separation Scheme and on the revision of the Staff Regulations and Rules;

i) The Staff Council had not yet been informed of the views of management on their recommendations;

j) The concerns of the staff, already explained to the Audit Committee during prior hearings continued to be, among others, the staff selection process for appointments and promotions
;
k) Conflict resolution is often hampered by the time required for investigations;

l) The Joint Staff management consultative body continued not to operate
. 
Recommendation

 AUTONUM  
The Committee recommends that:
(a) Following the example of other organizations, WIPO issue a circular to the staff summarizing existing conflict resolution procedures and make public on regular basis the annual report of the Ombudsman;
(b) Serious consideration be given to the resources available to and the methodology followed by IAOD in the field of investigations in order to reduce the time required to complete them and accelerate the conflict resolutions in the Organization.

(c) As already recommended in February 2008
 the statutory operations of the Joint Staff Management consultative body be resumed on an urgent basis.
AGENDA ITEM 5

ASSESSEMENT OF THE WORK AND THE OPERATIONS

OF THE WIPO AUDIT COMMITTEE

 AUTONUM  
This document prepared by the sub-committee and referenced as document WO/GA/38/2 dated August 18, 2009, was discussed and approved by the Committee during its fourteenth session.
 AUTONUM  
The Committee recalled that it had decided in December 2008, in accordance with best practice, to carry out a self-assessment of its work and operations during 2009 to be submitted to the Program and Budget Committee (PBC) and the General Assembly (GA) of WIPO at their forthcoming sessions of September 2009.  For that purpose the Committee decided to set up a sub-committee to undertake the exercise outside its regular sessions but in close consultation with all members.

 AUTONUM  
In conducting the exercise the sub-committee consulted with WIPO Member States (Chair and Vice-Chairs of the GA, Coordination Committee and PBC as well as Regional Group Coordinators), selected WIPO officials and the External and Internal Auditors as well as the members of the Committee through a questionnaire on performance measured against the Terms of Reference of the Committee.  The responses from Member States were limited (2 out of 16) and those two had divergent views.  This poor response was mitigated by a meeting the sub-committee had with Regional Group Coordinators and vice Chairs of the PBC.  The Committee also prepared two draft survey tables on oversight/audit committees and governance in the UN System Organizations which were validated and updated by some of the said organizations.

 AUTONUM  
The Report (WO/GA/38/2) will be circulated by the Chair of the Audit Committee to all Member States and to the Director General of WIPO at the forthcoming sessions of the Program and Budget Committee and General Assemblies which will take place in September 2009. 
 AUTONUM  
A meeting was convened on Thursday, August 21, 2009, by the AC as a whole with the Chair, Vice-Chairs of the PBC and the Regional Group Coordinators and other Member States Representatives to brief them on the report.  This was followed by questions and answers, comments and observations.  The AC welcomed the presence and participation of the Member States Representatives.  
 AUTONUM  
Those participating were:

Mr. C. GUILHOU 

Chair, Program and Budget Committee,
Ms. H. MOSTAFA, 
For the Vice-Chair, Program and Budget Committee,
Ms. LIEW Li Lin, 

Vice –Chair, Program and Budget Committee,
Ms. K. NANDINI,
Permanent mission of India

Mr. F. Al-RASSAS
Permanent mission of Yemen (Coordinator Asian Group)
Mr. E. IBOU BOYE
Permanent mission of Senegal (Coordinator Africa Group)
Mr. L.VAYAS VALDIVIESO,
Permanent mission of Ecuador (Coordinator for Group of Countries of Latin America and Caribbean (GRULAC))
Ms. F. SCHAAP, 

Permanent mission of the Netherlands 

Mr. U. FENCHEL, 
Permanent mission of Germany (Coordinator Group B)

Ms. V. FILIPOVIC-NICOLIC
Permanent mission of Serbia (Coordinator for Central European and Baltic States (CEBS))
Mr. Wang XIAOYING, 
Permanent mission of China (Coordinator for China) 
Mr. S. KUZMENROV
Permanent mission of Russia (Coordinator for Group of Central Asian, Caucasus and Eastern European Countries (CACEEC)
AGENDA ITEM 6

OTHER MATTERS
Other Documents

 AUTONUM  
The Committee had several documents circulated upon arrival and consequently was not in a position to review them.  The Committee will review the documents at its next meeting and would like to underline that the documents for the Committee should be submitted few weeks ahead as agreed with the Director General in document WO/GA/34/15, Revised Term of Reference of the WIPO Audit Committee, Annex I, paragraph 17 (H). 

Carbon Neutrality Project

 AUTONUM  
The Committee welcomed the presentation by the Secretariat on the new Carbon Neutrality Project, recognized that it was in a preliminary phase and requested to be updated on the project in its next meeting in November, 2009.

Audit Committee Secretariat 

 AUTONUM  
The Committee acknowledged the internal memorandum of August 7, 2009, sent by the Deputy Director, HRMD, to the Chair of the Committee informing that a new candidate had been identified for the role of Secretary of the Audit Committee and a handover of the relevant tasks was taking place.
 AUTONUM  
The Committee welcomed the new Secretary and thanked Ms. Lander, the outgoing secretary, for her efficient assistance and dedication.

 AUTONUM  
The next meeting of the Committee is tentatively scheduled to take place from Monday, November 30 to Friday December 4, 2009.
 AUTONUM  
Subject to further discussion by the Committee, the draft Agenda for that meeting is anticipated to include:

· Meeting with the Director General

· Review of the Strategic Realignment Program 
· New Construction Project 
· Review of Internal Control and the Work of the Internal Audit and Oversight Division
a) Work and functioning of the Audit Committee
b) Update on the Status of Oversight Recommendations 

c) Validation of the Program Performance Report

d) Internal Audit Reports on the Review of the WIPO Risks Register 

e) Reports on Audit Travel and Mission Support in WIPO

f) Ethics and Integrity

Other matters
[End of the Document]

[Annex I follows]







� Document WO/AC/13/2 paragraph 17 (b)


� Document WO/AC/12/2, paragraph 26


�  Uniform Guidelines for Investigations, as endorsed by the 4th Conference of International Investigators, held in Brussels on 3 & 4 April 2003and the UN Secretariat Investigation Manual.


� WO/AC/12/2, paragraph 15, page 4:  “Concerning IAOD’s investigation cases, the information given to the Committee was not adequate to provide reasonable assurances that the investigations were independent or progressing in a timely manner and in accordance with established procedures in particular relating to transparency and due process. The Committee stressed the operational independence of IAOD;”


WO/AC/13/2, paragraph19 (b), page 6:  “It was not clear to the Committee that there was a proper framework for conducting investigations in WIPO particularly in the absence of: (i)  a properly adopted policy;  and,(ii) an investigation procedure manual (see the Committee’s previous recommendation made at it’s fourth meeting (March 26 to 29, 2007, document WO/AC/4/2, paragraph 13(c)).  This state of affairs puts the Organization and individuals at risk.”


WO/AC/4/2, paragraph 13 (c), page 4:  “The Audit Committee makes the following recommendations: [...]


(c)  the development of policy and guidelines for conducting investigations and inspections should be given high priority;”











�  Document WO/AC/8/2 paragraphs 35 (b) and (c), 37 (a) and (c)


� Document WO/AC/8/2 paragraphs 37 (b) and 38


� Document WO/AC/8/2, paragraph 38, page 15





